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MINUTES OF THE HOUSE GOVERNMENTAL ORGANIZATION AND ELECTIONS.

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson LisaBenlon a 3:35 p.m. on March 8, 2000 in Room
521-S of the Capital.

All members were present except: Gwen Welshimer (E)

Committee staff present: Dennis Hodgins, Research
Mary Galligan, Research
Theresa Kiernan, Revisor
Dee Woodson, Committee Secretary

Conferees gppearing before the committees  Dan Hermes, Director of Governmenta Affairs,
Governor's Office
Brad Bryant, Secretary of State's Office
Caral Williams, Governmentd Ethics Commisson

Others atending: See attached list.

SB 462 -Campaign finance; limitation on contributions during legidative session

Chairperson Benlon opened the hearings on SB 462, and called Dan Hermes, proponent, representing the
Governor’s Office. He explained that the two hills being heard today were the Governor’ s proposas for
for acontinued effort of his administration to make incremental changes to campaign finance designed to
provide more complete disclosure of funds used to finance campaigns and reduce potentid conflicts of
interest that exist in current law.

Mr. Hermes tetified that this SB 462 passed the Senate with only one amendment which was to make the
bill effective at the time it is published in the Kansasregister. He said the hill broadens the ban on
solicitation of campaign contributions during the legidative sesson. He explained that currently
contributions to Statewide dected officias and candidates, aswell as legidators or candidates for the
legidature are prohibited between January 1 and sine die except for contributions from individuas. He
went on to say that the bill extends the ban to recognized party committees of the House and Senate and
individua leadership politicd committees. He further stated that the current law in placeisto prevent
solicitation of contributions while the legidature is consdering changesin law. Mr. Hermes said that this
bill is an effort to make sure solicitations do not take place at atime where specid interests have matters
being voted on by the legidature. (Attachment 1)

Generd discusson and questions followed regarding: what groups would be |eft that could solicit money
during the legidative sesson, concern that someone could set up PACs under different names, and inquiry
as to whether or not alegidator could still be amember of a PAC that raises money during the sesson as
long as he/she did not solicit funding.

Technicd cdlarification of the terminology “politica committeg” in subsection (¢) was addressed by the
Revisor, and she recommended that the subsection be diminated due to the confusion it causes.

Carol Williams, Governmental Ethics Commission, appeared before the Committee as a neutrd party and
was present to help clarify existing law. She had handed out for the Committee’ sreview Satigtica
information concerning the number and amount of politica contributions that were received the last
eleven days before the1998 primary and generd dections by statewide candidates. She said that the
solicitations for that money are not being done herein this building, and that’ s the premise behind this bill
to ban solicitations of legidators during the time period when they are considering and voting on
legidation. She further stated that this bill would remove that find element where the legidator in turn
would not be soliciting from lobbyists and other organizations during sesson to give money, or provide
food and beverage for their fund raising functions that occur during session. (Attachment 2)
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Committee members questioned Ms. Williams about the legdity of inviting members of 1obbying groups
to afund raiser but not asking them for a contribution, and she said that referred to members of acertain
group and they would not be precluded. Ms. Williams was asked if the regular payroll deductionsto a
PAC for KNEA members, which could include alegidator as a member of KNEA, would be permitted
under thislegidation. Ms Williams replied in the affirmative, and related it to the medical society which
has a PAC, and during the year physicians can make contributions whenever they choose due to their
membership within that PAC. She dtated that these are PACs that raise their money only from people
involved in the process, and is totaly outside the redm of this building and the solicitations made by
legidatorsto a PAC.

Generd discussion continued regarding possible pendties for violations, potentid checklist of do’s and
don'ts for fund railsing and campaigning explaining the exigting governing laws, and the current bullet
sheets that set out the guideines which are mailed out to candidates and campaign treasurers.

There were no opponents present to testify, and the Chair closed the hearings on SB 462.

SB 464 - Elections; establishing requirementsfor eectronic reporting of campaign contributions

Chairperson Benlon opened the hearingson SB 464. Dan Hermes representing the Governor’s Office
spoke in favor of this bill which proposes to close the campaign reporting windows that exist deven days
prior to the primary and genera eections for statewide races, and will require the candidates to disclose
contributions of over $250 on adaily basis to the Secretary of State. He said that current law hasthe
campaign finance reportsfiled 12 days prior to the primary and generd eections, and opposing
candidates, voters and the media do not know where the money is coming from to finance campaigns
during this time frame,(See Attachment 1)

Committee members questioned what the daily report would consst of, and Mr. Hermes explained that it
would not be acomplete report but alist of the various sources that the candidate is recelving donations
from and includes totals from one donor in aggregated amounts who has made one or more contributions.

Brad Bryant, Deputy Assistant Secretary of State for Elections and Legidative Matters, testified in
support of SB 464. He explained that this legidation would move Kansas a step closer to a paperless
system of eectronic filing. He said that his comments are mostly addressed to the dectronic filing aspect
of the bill, and not the policy question regarding whether candidates should be required to report
campaign contributions received during the last few days before an election. He stated that the Secretary
of State strongly supports eectronic filing in principle, and supports faster and more open public accessto
accurate and up-to-date information. (Attachment 3)

Genera discussion and questions by Committee members followed regarding acceptance of reporting
currently by fax, the effective date being the eection of 2002 for implementing the eectronic filing, and
the possibility of a Class A misdemeanor which would be determined by the Governmental Ethics
Commisson.

Caral Williams, Governmenta Ethics Commission, submitted written testimony and statistica
information concerning the number and amount of politica contributions that were received the last
eleven days by statewide candidates before the primary and generd dectionsin 1998. (Attachment 4)

There were no opponents present to testify, and the Chair closed the hearings on SB 464.

Representative O’ Connor requested that the Committee receive copies of the latest verson of HB 2627
that the Committee passed out of Committee and severa amendments were added on the Floor. The
Chair agreed that each Committee member would receive a copy of the latest verson with dl the
amendments that were added.

Chairperson Benlon cdled for discusson and fina action of SB 464.

Representative Jenkins made the motion to pass this bill out favorable, and the motion was seconded by
Representative Powers.
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Representative L ong made a substitute motion to increase the amount from $250 to $500. The mation
was seconded by Representative Barnes.

Representative Johnston asked for verification that thisisjust for statewide candidates and does not affect
any of the gate legidators. The Chair confirmed that it only involved the statewide candidates.

The Chair cdled for avote on the substitute motion by Representative L ong, and the subgtitute motion
failed by voice vote.

Representative Horst made a substitute motion to insert on Line 19 of the bill after the $250.00, the
wording “or atotal aggregate of $3,000 per day commencing eleven days before a primary or generd
eection....”. Representative O’ Connor seconded the substitute motion and then asked for an explanation.
Representative Horst explained the reason she wanted that wording is because a candidate could literaly
have people giving them money who are members of an organization and they get $200 from a number of
people who had the same idea. She fdlt that we still would not know if the group is supporting that
candidate, and they could literdly be undernesth that amount deliberately.

Generd discussion continued regarding the following: large amounts of money are donated to the
satewide candidates on a daily basis, review of the statistics provided by the Governmenta Ethics
Commission, inquiring as to gaffing in the Commisson’'s office required to handle the dally gathering
and reporting of dollars, internet publication of the dollar amounts donated to the candidates, and
clarification of when the report on contributions would be due.

The Chair cdled for avoice vate on the substitute maotion before the Committee, and the motion failed.

The Chair asked the Committee to reconsider the origind motion made by Representative Jenkins and
seconded by Representative Powers, and called for a vote by the Committee. The motion carried.

Chairman Benlon adjourned the meeting a 4:55 p.m. The next meeting of the Governmentd
Organization and Elections Committee will be Monday, March 13, 2000, 3:30 p.m., Room 521-S.
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